
Paul A. Allen	 

San Francisco, CA


	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	     March 7, 2024

 

(via email)


San Francisco Police Commissioners: 
Cindy Elias, President cindy.elias@sfgov.org	 

Max Carter-Oberstone, Vice President max.carter-orberstone@sfgov.org

Kevin Benedicto, Commissioner  kevin.benedicto@sfgov.org

Jim Byrne, Commissioner  jim.byrne@sfgov.org

Debra Walker, Commissioner  debra.walker@sfgov.org

Jesus Yanez, Commissioner,  jesus.g.yanez@sfgov.org

Larry Yee, Commissioner  lawrence.yee1@sfgov.org


Copy: Stacy Youngblood  stacy.a.youngblood@sfgov.org

           Supervisor Rafael Mandelman  (D8) rafael.Mandelman@sfgov.org 


Re:  March 6 Chief’s Report, Drugs Market, and Context


Dear Commissioners:

By this letter, I ask the Police Commission to consider sponsoring at one of its meetings 
a comprehensive set of presentations on the issue of the downtown drugs market, a 
program that would add necessary context to that part of the  “Chief’s Report” on same.

As part of his Chief’s Report, Chief Scott regularly reports on efforts to close the 
downtown drug markets; just as regularly there are questions from Commissioners 
regarding the efficacy of the law enforcement efforts generally, and the number of 
arrests of dealers versus users more specifically.  While there is surely a public benefit 
in learning something, the user and dealer arrest data, quickly followed by criticism of 
user arrests in particular because there has been no reduction in overdose deaths, adds 
little to the public understanding of the City’s plan to close the markets or the progress 
in doing so. Worse, the enterprise is at best misleading and some of the questioning 
reflects a fundamental, and at this stage of the national crisis, surprising 
misunderstanding of the problem.

At last night’s meeting on March 6, we learned (again) that about half or more of SFPD  
arrests are for users, not dealers.  This is not new; the roughly 50:50 user:dealer arrest 
ratio, modestly plus or minus, has been regularly and consistently reported as such by 
Chief Scott for months.  

After the Chief’s Report, we heard the ritual criticism that (a) because drug overdose 
deaths have not fallen, therefore (b) the current arrest policy is a failure.   This 
conclusion and criticism reflects a shocking ignorance of the nature of the crisis itself.  
To begin with the obvious, the national, indeed international spike in overdose deaths is 
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